# Factors that predict the maternal use of oral rehydration solution during diarrhea home treatment for children under 5 in India

Master of Public Health Integrating Experience Project
Professional Publication Framework

By Sathiyaseelan Bhaskaran

Advising team:

Vahe Khachadourian, MD, MPH

Anahit Demirchyan, MD, MPH

Gerald and Patricia Turpanjian School of Public Health

American University of Armenia

Yerevan, Armenia, 2018

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENT**

I would like to acknowledge the support and love provided by my parents and my best friend Karthiga Vasudevan during my life.

I would like to thank Dr. Monica Steffi Thomas for encouraging and motivating me to choose secondary data analysis and being patient with me for asking doubts regarding thesis at any time.

I would like to thank Dr. Varduhi Petrosyan for allowing me to do secondary data analysis for my thesis.

This work would not have been possible without the support of my advisors Dr. Vahe Khachadourian and Dr. Anahit Demirchyan. I am very thankful for their constructive feedback and guiding me in a right pathway throughout this journey.

Finally, I am thankful to the entire staff at Master of Public Health department for their guide, assistance throughout the course. I hope to apply the valuable knowledge and skills which I gained from this course for the service to my country.

# **CONTENTS**

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	i
ABSTRACT	iv
BACKGROUND	1
Oral Rehydration Therapy (ORT) program in India	4
National Family Health Survey (NFHS-4)	6
Aim	6
Research questions	6
METHODS	7
Target population	7
Inclusion criteria	7
Outcome variable	7
Independent variables	7
Data analysis	11
ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS	12
RESULTS	13
Descriptive analysis	13
Predictors of ORS usage in children aged under 5 with diarrhea	14
Association between the type of diarrhea and the usage of ORS for diarrhea treatment children less than 5 years of age	
DISCUSSION	16
Predictors of maternal use of ORS	16
Association with type of diarrhea (bloody and non-bloody diarrhea)	19
Strengths of the study	19
Limitations of the study	19
Recommendations	20
REFERENCES	21
APPENDIX	27
Table 1: Study variables	27
Table 2: ORS usage (during diarrheal episode) rate among children under 5 by States based on NFHS-4 data (2015-16)	
Table 3: Descriptive analysis for categorical and continuous variables (using Chi-squand ANOVA test) across the two levels of outcome (ORS users vs. non-users) among the continuous variables (using Chi-squand ANOVA test) across the two levels of outcome (ORS users vs. non-users) among the continuous variables (using Chi-squand ANOVA test) across the two levels of outcome (ORS users vs. non-users) among the continuous variables (using Chi-squand ANOVA test) across the two levels of outcome (ORS users vs. non-users) among the continuous variables (using Chi-squand ANOVA test) across the two levels of outcome (ORS users vs. non-users) among the continuous variables (using Chi-squand ANOVA test) across the two levels of outcome (ORS users vs. non-users) among the continuous variables (users vs. non-users) are continuous variables (users vs. non-users) and (users vs. non-users) are continuous variables (users vs. non-users) and (users vs. non-users vs. no	he
youngest children aged under 5 India	30

Table 4: Univariate logistic regression between independent variables and ORS usage duri diarrheal treatment among the youngest children aged under 5 as a dependent variable	_
Table 5: Predictors of ORS usage for children aged under 5 with diarrhea - Multivariable logistic regression model.	. 35
Table 6: Univariate logistic regression analysis between covariates and type of diarrheaamong the youngest children aged under 5 as a dependent variable.	. 36
Table 7: Association between the type of diarrhea and the usage of ORS for diarrhea treatment in children less than 5 years of age.	. <i>3</i> 8
Database guide	. 39

#### **ABSTRACT**

**Background:** Worldwide, diarrhea is the second major cause of mortality among children less than 5 years of age and in 2016, diarrheal deaths accounted for 8% of all deaths among under 5 children. In India, around 300,000 children under 5 die due to diarrhea each year. According to 2016 data, case fatality rate of diarrhea among children aged under 5 was 9% in India.

*Aim:* The purpose of this study was to find the determinants of maternal use of ORS during diarrheal episode in children less than 5 years of age in India to contribute to developing effective strategies to increase the ORS usage.

Methods: The study used the National Family Health Survey-4 (2015 – 2016) data. Descriptive analysis evaluated any significant differences in the distribution of categorical variables and continuous variables across the ORS users vs. non-users (outcome variable). For the predictive model, all the variables that were different between the groups at the level of significance P<0.25 in descriptive analysis were included into logistic regression analysis, first, one by one (univariate), then together (multivariable) – adding the variables to the model manually and removing insignificant ones by using the level of significance P<0.05. For the association model, confounders of the association between dependent variable (ORS usage) and independent variable (type of diarrhea) were identified. Then, the association between ORS usage and type of diarrhea (bloody or non-bloody) was measured in a multivariable model controlling for all the identified confounders.

**Results:** The significant predictors of ORS usage included child's higher age group (OR=0.39 for 0-59 month olds and OR=0.86 for 6-23.9 months olds compared to 24-59 month olds), mothers' secondary or higher education (OR=1.10) compared to mothers with lower education, urban residence of the household (OR=0.86 for rural residence), high wealth index (OR=1.20),

other than Hindu or Muslim religion (OR=0.67 for Hindus/Muslims), non-backward caste of the household (OR=0.88 for backward classes), lower sequential number of the child in the family (OR=0.95), bloody type of diarrhea (OR=1.28), exposure to mass media (OR=1.31), seeking care from public (OR=4.37) or private (OR=2.24) healthcare facilities as compared to other care-seeking behaviors, amount of food given to the child during diarrhea (OR=0.89 for not decreasing the amount of food), and use of zinc (OR=2.68). In the multivariable logistic regression model, type of diarrhea (bloody and non-bloody) was statistically significantly associated with ORS usage (OR=1.27 for bloody diarrhea) after adjusting for all the identified confounders.

Conclusion: The study findings will help the public health practitioners to develop effective strategies to increase the maternal use of ORS during diarrhea home treatment. Modifiable factors such as exposure to mass media, seeking care from health facility, amount of food given to the child during diarrhea, and use of zinc could be the focus of interventions targeting ORS use. Public health interventions on importance of ORS usage for preventing dehydration should specifically target rural residents, population groups with lower wealth index, lower education, Hindu and Muslim religion, and Scheduled caste/Scheduled tribe/other backward classes. Health education program should focus on the importance in the usage of ORS to fight against dehydration during diarrheal episode.

#### **BACKGROUND**

World Health Organization (WHO) defines diarrhea as "passage of three or more loose or liquid stools per day (or more frequent passage than is normal for the individual)". If untreated, diarrheal disease may lead to severe dehydration caused by significant loss of water and electrolytes (sodium). 1-3 Severe dehydration leads to "lethargy/unconsciousness, sunken eyes, inability to drink or drinking poorly and even death". 1,2 Worldwide, diarrhea is the major leading cause of mortality among children less than 5 years of age. 1,3-5 Although diarrhea is considered as both preventable and treatable<sup>1</sup>, every year about 1.7 billion cases are attributable to diarrheal disease worldwide among children less than 5 years of age, and in 2016, diarrheal deaths accounted for 8% of all deaths among under 5 children.<sup>6</sup> According to 2016 data, case fatality rate of diarrhea among children aged under 5 was higher in India (9%) when compared to other low middle income countries such as Armenia (1%), Cambodia (6%), Bangladesh (7%), and Myanmar (8%).<sup>6</sup> In India, around 300,000 children under 5 die due to diarrhea each year.<sup>7</sup> In 2015, the Disability Adjusted Life Years (DALYs) attributable to diarrheal disease was about 9,478,080 in India. A rapid survey among children conducted in India in 2013 – 2014 showed that the prevalence of diarrhea within 15 days period prior to the survey was about 6.5% among children aged under 5 years.<sup>9</sup> E-coli and rotavirus are the most common causes of diarrhea.<sup>1,10</sup> Oral Rehydration Solution (ORS) is considered as the main treatment for diarrhea, 11-14 and it is considered as a cost-effective treatment.<sup>15</sup> Globally, the cost of one ORS packet was about 10 cents in the year 2016.<sup>16</sup> A study showed that 93% of diarrheal deaths can be prevented by using ORS.<sup>17</sup> A study conducted in two Bangladesh villages showed that diarrhea specific mortality rate among children under 5 was 0.6/100,000 population in one village where ORS usage rate was high and 2.9/100,000 population in another village where ORS usage rate was low. <sup>18</sup> A

study conducted in Egypt showed that after introduction of National Control of Diarrheal Disease Project, ORS usage decreased diarrhea related mortality of children. <sup>19</sup> A study conducted in India showed that diarrhea related mortality rate was lower in the two study areas where ORS usage rate was 68% and 52%, respectively, when compared to the control area where ORS usage was 14%. 20 Nationwide, ORS use in India has increased from 26% in 2005-2006 to 51% in 2015-2016.<sup>21</sup> However, when compared to Bangladesh (ORS usage was 77% in 2014),<sup>22</sup> Guinea-Bissau (ORS usage was 67% in 2014), Jamaica (ORS usage was 67% in 2011), Guinea-Bissau (ORS usage was 67% in 2011), Guinea-Bissau (ORS usage was 67% in 2014), Guinea-Bissau (ORS usage was 67 Honduras (ORS usage was 60% in 2011-2012), and Myanmar (ORS usage was 62% in 2015-2016),<sup>23</sup> ORS usage rate is still low in India. A cross-sectional survey among parents of children under 5 years of age in Douala, Cameroon, showed that the usage of ORS is statistically significantly associated with parent's educational level, the age of the child and the sequential number of children in the household.<sup>24</sup> Similarly, several studies conducted in India, Pakistan, Northwest Ethiopia, Southern Nigeria and Malaysia showed that ORS usage is statistically significantly associated with mothers' educational level. 25-29 Surveys conducted in India and Kenya showed that there were 62% and 65% of antibiotics usage and 29% and 23% of ORS usage during treatment of diarrhea in Kenya and India respectively. Even though caregivers had positive perception of ORS, they preferred antibiotics during the treatment.<sup>30</sup> A Knowledge, Attitude and Practice (KAP) survey conducted in Pakistan showed that mothers' knowledge on ORS was statistically significantly associated with the practice of ORS usage during a diarrheal episode in a child.<sup>31</sup> A household survey conducted in suburban West African community showed that ORS usage was related to the knowledge on ORS.<sup>32</sup> A study conducted in developing countries showed that about 60% of children less than 5 years of age with diarrhea who sought treatment from health provider. Among them only 40% of children with diarrhea

under 5 years of age were treated with ORS.<sup>33</sup> A study conducted in Egypt and Sub-Saharan Africa showed that children less than 5 years of age who sought advice or treatment from public clinics were more likely to receive ORS when compared to those who received treatment from private clinics or pharmacies.<sup>34,35</sup> A study conducted in Arba Minch District, Southern Ethiopia found that youngest children are more susceptible to diarrheal disease.<sup>36</sup> Studies conducted in Ratmalana, Colombo and urban slum of Rajahmundry, Andhra Pradesh showed that the main sources of information about ORS are electronic media, television, and radio.<sup>37,38</sup>

A cross-sectional survey conducted in Bangladesh, assessing the gap in diarrheal management for children less than 5 years of age, found that child's gender, household income status and urban/rural residence of the household were associated with the ORS usage. Similarly, a study conducted in Pakistan using Demographic Health Survey (DHS) dataset (2012 – 2013) found that socio-economic status and maternal education were associated with ORS usage. Urban/rural residence of the household was not statistically significantly associated with ORS usage. A survey conducted in rural Bangladesh investigating the determinants of ORS usage during diarrhea treatment showed that age of the child, type of diarrhea and maternal education were associated with ORS usage. Mothers used ORS more during watery stool than bloody stool. A Family Planning Survey and National Maternal-Child Health conducted in Honduras to determine the various demographic factors that influence mothers' treatment for diarrhea showed that only age of the child and mother's education were associated with the ORS usage during diarrheal treatment for children less than 5 years of age. A

National Family Health survey (NFHS-3, 2005-06) is the third national household survey in India. A study conducted in India using NFHS-3 data found that age of the mother, maternal education, religion, and socio-economic status of the family were associated with the ORS usage

during diarrhea treatment for children aged less than 5 years of age.<sup>42</sup> Hence, based on the literature review, the main factors associated with ORS usage during diarrhea home treatment of under-5 children were maternal education, age of the mother and the child, child's gender, sequential number of child in the household, type of diarrhea, socio-economic status of the family, urban/rural residence of the household, seeking care from public/private/other facility, mothers' knowledge on ORS and religion.

However, there are no recent national level studies on the factors that predict the maternal use of ORS during diarrheal treatment for children aged less than 5 years in India other than the one conducted based on NFHS-3 reflecting the situation of more than 10 years ago. As the determinants of ORS usage might have changed since the last study conducted using NFHS-3 data, the current study will provide updated results on the issue and a better understanding about the current situation.

## Oral Rehydration Therapy (ORT) program in India

In 1978, the Diarrheal Disease Control Program was started in India. The objective of the program was to decrease the morbidity and mortality caused by diarrheal disease. Following the Diarrheal Disease Control Program, in 1985 – 1986, the National Oral Rehydration Therapy (NORT) program was launched. The main objective of the program was to make ORS available at the health facilities and in communities. This program also focused on diarrhea management in children less than 5 years of age and on enhancing the use of home available fluids, ORS, and continued feeding by improving mothers' knowledge. In 1992, NORT program became a part of the Child Survival and Safe Motherhood (CSSM) Program. A3,44 This program focused on "national and state level estimates of fertility, infant and child mortality, family planning practices, maternal and child health, and usage of services available to mothers and children".

CSSM program promoted the use of ORT and Recommended Home Solution (RHS) through mass media. Correct management of diarrhea was a major part of the CSSM program. In 1997 – 1998, Reproductive and Child Health (RCH) program was launched by the Government of India. This program was launched to fulfill the needs which were unmet by Family Welfare Services. Every year, ORS was delivered to all sub-centers in the country by RCH program. 45

Integrated Management of Childhood Illness (IMCI) strategy was introduced by WHO and United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) in 1995, and since then, more than 100 countries have implemented IMCI. 46 The main goal of the IMCI strategy has been to manage and prevent 5 childhood diseases ("acute respiratory infections, diarrhea, measles, malaria, and malnutrition"). 45 In order to improve the health of the children, the Government of India introduced the IMCI in the country. A modified version of IMCI guidelines were created for India. IMCI was renamed as Integrated Management of Neonatal and Childhood Illnesses (IMNCI). 45

Evaluation of the RCH program in India was done by comparing pre- and post-1998 period. To evaluate the pre-1998 period of the RCH program, NFHS-1 (1992 – 1993) and NFHS-2 data were used. To evaluate the post-1998 period of the RCH program, NFHS–2 and 3 data were used. Indicators which were available for all the three surveys were used for this evaluation study. The proportion of children with diarrhea who received ORS during NFHS-1 (1992 – 1993) increased from 17.9% to 26.9% during NFHS-2 (1998 – 1999). During the pre-1998 period the annual percentage change was about 1.52 points. The proportion of children with diarrhea who received ORS during NFHS-3 (2005 – 2006) was 26.2%. Hence, the proportion of children with diarrhea who received ORS has not been increased during post-1998 period. This implies that ORS usage was not successfully implemented by RCH program.<sup>47</sup>

#### National Family Health Survey (NFHS-4)

NFHS-4 (2015 – 2016) is the fourth national household health survey in the series. It was conducted under the leadership of the Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Indian Government, with the International Institute for Population Sciences, Mumbai. The collected data covered selected characteristics of the population of India, including their health and nutrition at the national level, state level (29 states), district level (640 districts), and 6 union territories. Nationwide representative samples of 601,509 households, 699,686 women aged 15 – 49 years, and 112,122 men aged 15 – 54 years were drawn during the survey. The survey included 243,841 children aged less than 5 years of age based on the household information. Three different questionnaires were used for NFHS-4 survey including the household questionnaire, the women questionnaire, and the men questionnaire. Data on the usage of ORS during the treatment of diarrhea in children aged less than 5 years old were collected from their mothers and covered the period of two weeks before the survey.<sup>21</sup>

#### Aim

The purpose of this study is to find the determinants of ORS usage during diarrheal episode in children less than 5 years of age in India. This study findings can guide public health practitioners in developing strategies to increase the ORS usage.

## Research questions

- 1. What are the determinants of ORS usage for home treatment of under 5 children with diarrhea?
- 2. Is there an association between the type of diarrhea (bloody or non-bloody) and the usage of ORS for diarrhea treatment in children less than 5 years of age?

#### **METHODS**

Using the NFHS-4 (2015 – 2016) data, secondary data analysis was conducted. "Household questionnaire" and "Women questionnaire" was used to abstract socio-demographic information of the household and child health information (for the youngest child in the family) for children born within 5 years before the survey.

## Target population

Youngest children in the families, aged less than 5 years who were involved in the NFHS-4 survey were the target population for this study. The rationale for selecting the youngest child was: as a women can have more than one child aged under 5, this would have introduced a bias by including in the analysis the same women many times.

## Inclusion criteria

- Children aged 0 59 months (less than 5 years)
- The youngest child in the family
- Child with reported diarrhea during the last two weeks before the survey

#### Outcome variable

• Usage of ORS during diarrhea home treatment for children aged less than 5 years of age, for those who reported diarrhea during the last two weeks before the survey

## Independent variables

*Type of diarrhea* 

A study showed that ORS usage is twice high when the child has watery stool when compared to bloody stool. ORS usage during bloody stool is less, may be due to parents' uncertainty about the cause of the disease.<sup>40,50</sup>

Seeking care from public/private/other facility

A study conducted in India using NFHS-3 data showed that mothers of children less than 5 years of age who sought advice or treatment from public health facilities were more likely to receive ORS when compared to those who received treatment from private health facilities.<sup>42,51</sup>

Mothers' awareness of ORS

Studies conducted in Jos, Plateau state and Nigeria showed that mothers' knowledge about ORS was statistically significantly associated with ORS usage.<sup>52,53</sup> ORS usage is high among mothers' who have knowledge about ORS when compared to those who do not have knowledge.

Exposure to media

A study conducted in Andhra Pradesh and Colombo showed that media was considered as the main source of information on ORS usage during diarrheal episode.<sup>37,38</sup> A meta-analysis showed that ORS usage during diarrhea episode was higher among mothers of children under 5 when they are exposed to mass media when compared to mothers who were not exposed.<sup>54</sup>

Age of the mother

NFHS survey includes women aged 15-49 years. A study conducted in Jos, Plateau state showed that age of the mother is statistically significantly associated with the ORS usage during diarrheal treatment. ORS usage is better among 21-30 and 31-40 years old mothers.<sup>52</sup> A Knowledge, Attitude and Practice survey conducted in Gambia showed that maternal age was significantly associated with the ORS usage.<sup>55</sup>

#### Age of the child

A survey conducted in Bangladesh showed that ORS usage is low among children aged less than 7 months. Mothers of children aged less than 7 months stated that, only breast milk should be given before this age and the water and other fluids should be introduced after this age. A study conducted in Cameroon showed that the ORS usage rate was high among the parents of child with higher age when compared to the child with lower age. 24

## *Sex of the child*

A study conducted in India showed that the odds of experiencing a delay in seeking treatment among male children was lower when compared to female children.<sup>56</sup>

Sequential number of child in the family

Studies conducted in Cameroon and Western China showed that the ORS usage during diarrheal episode in home-base care were less among caretakers who have more than one child. It was also reported that the usage of ORS in home-base care was less likely among the younger child of the family.<sup>57</sup> However, a study conducted in Cameroon showed an opposite trend that the ORS usage during diarrheal episode were high among parents who have more than one child <sup>24</sup>

# Residence of the household

The residence of the household was defined as rural or urban. Small towns, large towns, small cities, large cities, and mega cities all were considered as urban. A study conducted in Nigeria and Pakistan showed that residence of the household is associated with the usage of ORS during diarrheal treatment.<sup>26,58</sup> ORS usage was higher among urban mothers when compared to rural mothers.

#### Mother's education

A study in Cameroon and Pakistan showed that the usage of ORS is statistically significantly associated with mothers' educational level. ORS usage was high among mothers' who had a higher level of education when compared to the mothers, who had a lower level of education.<sup>24,26</sup>

Wealth index

Several studies conducted in Pakistan, South Nigeria and Bankura showed that socio-economic status was statistically significantly associated with the usage of the ORS during diarrheal treatment. <sup>26,59,60</sup> ORS usage was lower among the households with low wealth index when compared to those with high wealth index status.

## *Use of antibiotics*

In India antibiotics are most commonly used for the treatment of diarrhea, even though WHO and Indian Organizations do not recommend the use of antibiotics during diarrheal episode. A meta-analysis study showed that antibiotic use was associated with the ORS use. According to NFHS-3 report, the use of antibiotics was high among educated mothers and mothers belonging to high socio-economic groups.

## Religion

The religion of the household was reported as Hindu, Muslim, Christian, Sikh, Buddhist/Neo-Buddhist, Jain, Jewish, Parsi/Zoroastrian and no religion. According to NFHS-3 report, the use of ORS was lower among Hindu and Muslim mothers when compared to mothers of other religions.<sup>64</sup> A study conducted in India using NFHS-3 data showed that religion was statistically significantly associated with the usage of the ORS during diarrheal episode.<sup>42</sup>

## Caste of the household

Caste of the household was defined as Other Backward Class, Scheduled Tribe, and Scheduled Caste. A study conducted in India using NFHS-3 data found that anemia among children aged less than 5 years of age was statistically significantly associated with the caste of the household. Similarly, this study can find an association between the caste of the household and the ORS usage.

Database guide was created by extracting the questions required for the study (appropriate to the dependent, independent and intervening variables) from the questionnaire used for the NFHS-4 survey, to make the extraction of the needed data from the original database easier.

## Data analysis

NFHS-4 (2014 – 2015) dataset was used to answer the specific research questions. Data analysis was done using SPSS-22 statistical software. Table 1 describes the variables used in the study. For the outcome (dichotomous) and categorical independent variables, frequencies and proportions were obtained to present their distributions. To summarize the distribution of continuous independent variables, their means and standard deviations were estimated. To evaluate any significant differences in the distribution of categorical variables and continuous variables across the ORS users vs. non-users (outcome variable) we used chi-square test and t-test. Since the outcome variable was dichotomous, data was analyzed using logistic regression. For categorical variables with more than two categories, dummy variables were created. On the log odds scale, linear relationship between the continuous variable and the dependent variable was checked.

For the first research question, all the variables that were different between the groups at the level of significance P<0.25 in descriptive analysis were included into logistic regression analysis, first, one by one (univariate), then together (multivariable) – adding the variables to the

model manually and removing insignificant ones by using the level of significance P<0.05 with 95% CI. Effect size was applied to odds ratios to keep in the final model only those predictors that tangibly change the odds of the outcome (ORS usage during diarrheal treatment among children less than 5 years of age). Only those categorical variables altering the odds of the outcome by 5% or more (OR  $\geq$  1.05 or OR  $\leq$  0.95) were included in the final multivariable logistic regression model. Continuous variables were evaluated on an individual basis. For the second research question, confounders of the association between dependent variable (ORS usage) and independent variable (type of diarrhea) were identified through testing association of all study variables (covariates) with the dependent variables. Variables significantly associated with the dependent variable were further evaluated for their association with the independent variable (type of diarrhea) using series of univariate logistic regression models while applying the conventional significance level of P<0.05. Those variables significantly associated with both dependent variable and independent variable of interest was considered as the confounding variables. Then, the association between ORS usage and type of diarrhea (bloody or non-bloody) was measured in a multivariable model controlling for all the identified confounders. Only those confounders that change the odds of the association between ORS usage and type of diarrhea by 10% or more were included in the final adjusted model.

## ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The study protocol was reviewed by the Institutional Review Board of the American University of Armenia. The database used in this study was available to the public and it does not contain any recognizable credentials about the participants. The study did not pose any risk for participants.

#### **RESULTS**

After limiting the original NFHS-4 dataset to the eligible population, a total of 19,060 youngest children in the family with reported diarrhea during the last two weeks before the survey were identified and included in the analysis. Among them, 54.8% were male and 45.2% were female children.

The rate of ORS usage during diarrheal episode among this sample of children was 50.6%. Table 2 provides information about the ORS usage rates during child's diarrheal episode across the States of India. In Uttar Pradesh the ORS usage rate was the lowest - 38.1%, whereas in Odisha the ORS usage rate was the highest - 68.9%.

## Descriptive analysis

Out of 16 variables, only age of the mother was not statistically significantly associated with the ORS usage (P=0.591, Table 3).

ORS was more frequently used in the group of children aged 24-59 months, followed by those in the age group of 6-24 months, while in the youngest age group (0-5.9 months of age) ORS usage was less frequent (P<0.001). ORS usage was high among male child than female child (P=0.015). Mothers with secondary or higher education used ORS during their child's diarrhea episode more often than mothers with no or primary education (P<0.001). Among rural resident the usage of ORS was lower as compared to the urban residents (P<0.001). When comparing the household wealth index, ORS usage was high in the richest wealth index households when compared to the poorest wealth index households (P<0.001). ORS usage was low among Hindus or Muslims when compared to all other religions (P<0.001). ORS was more frequently used among non-backward caste when compared to backward castes of the household (P<0.001).

ORS usage was high among mothers' who exposed to mass media as compared to mothers' who did not exposed to mass media (P<0.001). ORS usage was lower among younger children of the family (P<0.001). ORS was more frequently used during bloody diarrhea than during non-bloody diarrhea (P<0.001). Children seeking care from public health or private healthcare facilities were more likely to use ORS when compared to those who did not seek care from any healthcare facility or did not seek care at all (P<0.001). ORS usage was high among those who had antibiotics when compared to those who did not had antibiotics (P<0.001). Children who had much less amount of liquid and food during diarrhea were more likely to use ORS (P<0.001). ORS usage was high among children who had zinc when compared to those who did not had zinc (P<0.01). ORS usage was higher among mothers, who had heard of ORS when compared to those who did not hear about ORS (P<0.001) (see Table 3).

## Predictors of ORS usage in children aged under 5 with diarrhea

Table 4 presents the univariate logistic regression analysis between the covariates and ORS usage among the youngest children aged under 5. All the variables that were statistically significantly associated with ORS usage in the descriptive analysis were also significant in the univariate logistic regression model.

Table 5 shows the predictive multivariable logistic regression model of ORS usage for children less than 5 years of age with diarrhea. This model includes 12 predictors for ORS usage: age of the child, mothers' education, residence of the household, wealth index, religion, caste of the household, sequential number of child in the family, type of diarrhea, exposure to mass media, seeking care, amount of food given to the child during diarrhea, and use of zinc.

According to the final model, the odds of ORS use was 61% and 14% lower among children aged from 0 to 5.9 months and from 6 to 24 months, respectively, when compared to children

aged 24 to 59 months. Mothers' with secondary or higher education had 10% higher odds of ORS usage as compared to mothers' with primary or no education. Odds of ORS usage among rural residents was 14% lower than urban residents. Children living in households with high wealth index had 20% higher odds of receiving ORS than those living in households with poor or middle wealth index. Hindu or Muslim households had 33% lower odds of ORS usage when compared to other religion. ORS usage among other backward caste, Scheduled Tribe, or Scheduled tribe households was 12% lower than other castes. Each increase in sequential number of child in the family was associated with 5% lower odds of ORS usage. Mothers exposed to mass media had 31% higher odds of ORS usage as compared to the mothers not exposed to mass media. Children with bloody diarrhea had 28% higher odds of receiving ORS as compared to the children with non-bloody diarrhea. The odds of ORS usage was 337% higher among children whose families sought treatment from a public health facility, and 124% higher among those who sought treatment from a private health facility when compared to those who sought treatment from other (non-medical) sources or did not seek any treatment. The odds of ORS usage was 11% lower among children who had about the same or more than usual amount of food during diarrhea when compared to children who had less than usual amount of food during diarrhea. The odds of ORS usage was 168% higher among children who were given zinc when compared to those who were not. Hosmer-Lemeshow goodness-of-fit test of the fitted model was insignificant (P=0.100), indicating acceptable model fit. Variance Inflation Factor (VIF) was less than 1.5, indicating no collinearity issue between the variables.

Association between the type of diarrhea and the usage of ORS for diarrhea treatment in children less than 5 years of age

Testing for confounders

Table 6 shows the results of univariate logistic regression analysis between the covariates and the type of diarrhea among the study population.

Only those covariates which were statistically significantly related to both the outcome variable (ORS usage) and the independent variable of interest (type of diarrhea) at the level of significance P<0.05 were considered as a confounder. Based on the results demonstrated in tables 4 and 6, confounding variables were mother's exposure to mass media, residence of the household, wealth index, mothers' education, place of seeking care, caste of the household, amount of food given to the child during diarrhea, use of zinc for the diarrhea treatment, age of the child, and sequential number of child in the family.

Controlled association of interest

Table 7 shows the association between the dependent and independent variables, after adjusting for all the identified confounders in a multivariable logistic regression analysis.

After adjusting for all the confounders, type of diarrhea (bloody and non-bloody) was statistically significantly associated with the ORS usage during diarrhea treatment in children less than 5 years of age (P < 0.001). The odds of ORS usage was 27% higher among children with bloody type of diarrhea as compared to the children with non-bloody diarrhea.

#### **DISCUSSION**

## Predictors of maternal use of ORS

The identified predictors for the maternal use of ORS during diarrhea home treatment for children under 5 were older age of the child, mothers' higher education, urban residence of the household, other than Hindu or Muslim religion, other than backward caste of the household, higher wealth index, lower sequential number of the child in the family, higher exposure to mass

media, bloody type of diarrhea, seeking care from public or private healthcare settings, adequate (same or more than usually) amount of food given to eat, and use of zinc. After controlling for confounders, ORS usage rate was higher among children with bloody diarrhea when compared to children with non-bloody diarrhea, which is inconsistent with previous studies.<sup>40,50</sup>

In a similar study results with the study conducted in India based on NFHS-3 data, a narrower set of predictors of ORS usage was found: mothers' education, exposure to mass media, seeking care from public health facility, and wealth index were the determinants for the maternal use of ORS during diarrheal treatment for children under 5.

Our study findings demonstrate that various factors can significantly affect the ORS usage during a diarrheal episode. Even though all the mothers of children aged under 5 had awareness about ORS, only 50.6% had used ORS during diarrhea episodes in India. This result was comparable with the study conducted in Iran where 79% of mothers had awareness about ORS but only 19% of them had used ORS.<sup>66</sup> In our study, ORS usage was lower among younger age group (0 to 6 month), which was consistent with the studies conducted in Cameroon<sup>24</sup> and Bangladesh. 40 We found that higher level of mothers' education was positively correlated with the ORS usage. The same result was observed in the studies conducted in Cameroon, Urban slum of Delhi, Pakistan, Northwest Ethiopia, Vietnam, Nepal, and Czech. 67-69 Unlike this, studies conducted in Eastern Ethiopia and Nigeria found that mothers' education was not associated with the ORS usage. 70,71 Among rural resident the usage of ORS was lower as compared to the urban residents, which was consistent with the studies conducted in Bangladesh, Nigeria, and Haiti. 39,71,72 Studies conducted in Pakistan and Eastern Ethiopia indicated that residence of the household was not significantly associated with the ORS usage. 26,70 ORS usage was high among children living in households with high wealth index as compared to the

children living in poor or middle wealth index. The same result was observed in studies conducted in Bankura and Haiti. 60,72 Unlike this, a study conducted in Eastern Ethiopia showed that wealth index of the household was not associated with the ORS usage.<sup>70</sup> In our study, ORS usage was high among children with bloody diarrhea when compared to the children with nonbloody diarrhea, which was consistent with a study conducted in Honduras.<sup>41</sup> Unlike this, studies conducted in Bangladesh and Indonesia found higher usage of ORS among children with non-bloody diarrhea. 40,50 We found that ORS usage was high among children whose families sought treatment from a public health facility or private health facility when compared to other (non-medical) sources or nowhere, which was consistent with the studies conducted in India, Sub-Saharan Africa, and Eastern Ethiopia. 35,51,70 ORS usage during diarrhea episode was higher among mothers of children under 5 who were exposed to mass media when compared to mothers who were not exposed. This finding was consistent with a meta-analysis study and a study conducted in India.<sup>54,73</sup> The lower was the sequential number of the child in the family, the higher was ORS usage. This result was consistent with the other studies conducted in Western China.<sup>57</sup> However, a study conducted in Cameroon showed an opposite trend.<sup>24</sup> Religion of the household was statistically significantly associated with the ORS usage. Unlike this, a study conducted in India and Nigeria found that religion was not associated with ORS usage. 42,71 We found that caste of the household was associated with ORS usage. Another study conducted in India found a relation between anemia among children aged less than 5 years of age and the caste of the household (risk of having anemia was highest among Scheduled caste, high among Scheduled tribe and high among other backward class when compared to other caste). 65 We could not find other studies suggesting an association between ORS usage and the caste of the household, the use of zinc and the amount of food given to the child during diarrhea.

Age of the mother was not statistically significantly associated with the ORS usage. This finding was consistent with studies conducted in Eastern Ethiopia and Nigeria. However, this finding was inconsistent with studies conducted in Honduras and Jos, Plateau, which found a positive association between mother's age and the ORS usage. Honduras are found that the use of antibiotics was not statistically significantly associated with the ORS usage, which was inconsistent with a meta-analysis study. Sex of the child was not statistically significantly associated with the ORS usage. This finding was also inconsistent with studies conducted in Bangladesh and India. Honduras and India.

## Association with type of diarrhea (bloody and non-bloody diarrhea)

This study yielded statistically significant association between type of diarrhea and ORS usage after adjusting for all the confounding variables. The ORS usage was high among children with bloody diarrhea when compared to children with non-bloody diarrhea. This result was consistent with studies conducted in Bangladesh and Honduras.<sup>39,41</sup> However, an opposite trend was found in studies conducted in Bangladesh and Indonesia – higher usage of ORS among children with non-bloody diarrhea.<sup>40,50</sup>

## Strengths of the study

NFHS-4 survey is a nationally representative sampling of the households providing nationally representative data. The analysis was done using weighted sample to ensure the representativeness of the data.

#### Limitations of the study

Statistical approach shows only statistical significance but not clinical significance. There was no data available on the length and/or severity of the diarrhea episode. Misclassification bias

could have place as the study was conducted at one point and some of children with diarrhea might have eventually received ORS (after the interview was conducted). There was no information on the factors that make private health facilities to provide ORS during diarrheal episode less than public facilities do. Possible factors underlying this findings could be lower availability of ORS, poor knowledge among providers in private health facilities, and profit seeking behavior. The data was collected using cross-sectional survey, therefore the study is limited in finding any causal relationship. Recall bias might be an issue because collecting the data on ORS usage retrospectively.

#### Recommendations

The ORS usage rate was low even though mothers had awareness about ORS. Therefore, further research should investigate the barriers to ORS use among children under 5 during diarrheal episode. Further research should be focused on factors underlying the difference in ORS usage between public and private health facilities. There could be different factors across the states of India that predicts the ORS usage. Therefore, further research should also investigate the differences in the sets of factors that predicts the ORS usage in states in India with higher and lower ORS usage rates.

Public health interventions on importance of ORS usage for preventing dehydration should specifically target rural residents, population groups with lower wealth index, lower education, Hindu and Muslim religion, and Scheduled caste/Scheduled tribe/other backward classes. Health education activities should also cover proper feeding practices, increasing fluid consumption during diarrheal episode and evidence-based approaches of diarrhea treatment. This can be achieved through health campaigns, mass media and during hospital consultations.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. WHO | Diarrhoeal disease. *WHO*. 2017. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs330/en/. Accessed November 18, 2017.
- 2. Laura M. Lamberti M. Evaluating a childhood diarrhea management program in Uttar Pradesh, Gujarat and Bihar, India: Determinants of diarrhea prevalence, recall, careseeking and treatment. 2014. 2014;(March).
- 3. Fischer Walker CL, Friberg IK, Binkin N, et al. Scaling up diarrhea prevention and treatment interventions: A lives saved tool analysis. *PLoS medicine*. 2011;8(3):1-10.
- 4. CDC. Diarrhea: Common illness, Global killer. *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*. 2012:1-4.
- 5. Bawankule R, Singh A, Kumar K, Pedgaonkar S. Disposal of children's stools and its association with childhood diarrhea in India. *BMC Public Health*. 2017;17(1):12.
- 6. Diarrhoeal Disease UNICEF DATA. https://data.unicef.org/topic/child-health/diarrhoeal-disease/. Accessed May 17, 2018.
- 7. Lakshminarayanan S, Jayalakshmy R. Diarrheal diseases among children in India: Current scenario and future perspectives. *Journal of natural science, biology, and medicine*. 2015;6(1):24-28. doi:10.4103/0976-9668.149073
- 8. Troeger C, Forouzanfar M, Rao PC, et al. Estimates of global, regional, and national morbidity, mortality, and aetiologies of diarrhoeal diseases: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease study 2015. *The Lancet Infectious diseases*. 2017;17(9):909-948.
- 9. UNICEF. Rapid Survey On Children (RSOC) 2013-14 National Report.; 2007.
- 10. Diarrhea Symptoms and causes Mayo Clinic. https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/diarrhea/symptoms-causes/syc-20352241. Accessed November 28, 2017.
- 11. UNICEF. *One Is Too Many. Ending Child Deaths from Pneumonia and Diarrhoea.*; 2016. https://data.unicef.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/UNICEF-Pneumonia-Diarrhoea-report2016-web-version\_final.pdf.
- 12. International Vaccine Access Center (IVAC). *Pneumonia and Diarrhea Progress Report:* Reaching Goals through Action and Innovation.; 2016. https://www.jhsph.edu/research/centers-and-institutes/ivac/resources/IVAC-2016-Pneumonia-Diarrhea-Progress-Report.pdf.
- 13. Lakshminarayanan S, Jayalakshmy R. Diarrheal diseases among children in India: Current scenario and future perspectives. *Journal of Natural Science, Biology and Medicine*. 2015;6(1):24.
- 14. Sentongo TA. The use of oral rehydration solutions in children and adults. *Current Gastroenterology Reports*. 2004;6(4):307-313.
- 15. Dedman S, Jr S. Economic evaluation of the costs and cost-effectiveness of the diarrhea

- alleviation through zinc and oral rehydration therapy program at scale in Gujarat, India. 2014. https://jscholarship.library.jhu.edu/bitstream/handle/1774.2/37139/SHILLCUTT-DISSERTATION-2014.pdf. Accessed January 26, 2018.
- 16. Oral Rehydration Salts ORS Rehydration Project Diarrhoea, Dehydration. http://rehydrate.org/ors/. Accessed January 30, 2018.
- 17. Munos MK, Fischer Walker à CL, Black RE. The effect of oral rehydration solution and recommended home fluids on diarrhoea mortality. *International Journal of Epidemiology*. 2010;39(SUPPL. 1):i75–i87.
- 18. M.Mujibur Rahaman, Yakub Patwari, K.M.S. Aziz MHM. Diarrhoeal mortality in two Bangladeshi villages with and without community-based oral rehydration therapy. *The Lancet Infectious diseases*. 1979;314(8147):809-812.
- 19. El-Rafie M, Hassouna WA, Hirschhorn N, et al. Effect of diarrhoeal disease control on infant and Report from the National Control of Diarrheal Diseases Project. *The Lancet Infectious diseases*. 1990;335(8685):334-338.
- 20. Vijay Kumar, R Kumar ND. Oral rehydration therapy in reducing diarrhoea-related mortality in rural India. *Journal of Diarrhoeal Diseases Research*. 2018;5(3):159-164.
- 21. International Institute for Population Sciences (IIPS) and ICF. *National Family Health Survey (NFHS-4) 2015-16: India*. Mumbai; 2017. http://rchiips.org/NFHS/pdf/NFHS4/India.pdf.
- 22. National Institute of Population Research and Training, ICF International, Mitra and Associates. *Bangladesh Demographic and Health Survey 2014*. Dhaka, Bangladesh, and Rockville, Maryland, USA; 2016. http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR311/FR311.pdf.
- 23. Ministry of Health and Sports (MoHS) and ICF. *Myanmar Demographic and Health Survey 2015-16*. Nay Pyi Taw, Myanmar, and Rockville, Maryland USA; 2017. https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR324/FR324.pdf.
- 24. Essomba NE, Kedy Koum DC, Adiogo D, Ngwe MI, Coppieters Y. Use of oral rehydration therapy in the treatment of childhood diarrhoea in Douala, Cameroon. *Malawi medical journal*. 2015;27(2):60-64.
- 25. S.K.Rasania et al. Knowledge and attitude of mothers about oral rehydration solution in few urban slum of Delhi. *Health And Population*. 2005;28(2):100-107.
- 26. Aziz S. Socio-demographic factors associated with maternal use of oral rehydration therapy (ORT) and dispensary treatment for diarrhea among children under five years Old: Pakistan DHS. 2015. https://scholarworks.gsu.edu/iph\_theses/417/.
- 27. Birtukan Dereje DA, Dereje B, Kassie B, et al. Maternal knowledge and practice towards diarrhoea management in under five children in Fenote Selam Town, West Gojjam Zone, Amhara Regional State, Northwest Ethiopia, 2014. *Journal of Infectious Diseases and Therapy*. 2014;02(06).
- 28. Okoh BAN, Hart BAA. Home management of diarrhoea by caregivers presenting at the diarrhoea training unit of a tertiary hospital in Southern Nigeria. *British Journal of*

- Medicine & Medical Research. 2014;4(December 2013):5524-5540.
- 29. Shaw DD, Jacobsen CA, Konare KF, Isa AR. Knowledge and use of oral rehydration therapy for childhood diarrhoea in Tumpat District. *The Medical journal of Malaysia*. 1990;45(4):304-309.
- 30. Zwisler G, Simpson E, Moodley M. The treatment of diarrhea in young children: Results from surveys on the perception and use of oral rehydration solutions, antibiotics, and other therapies in India and Kenya. *Journal of Global Health*. 2013;3(1):68-81. http://www.jogh.org/documents/issue201301/A3\_Zwisler.pdf.
- 31. Masiha SA, Khalid A, Malik B, Muhammad S, Shah A. Oral rehydration therapy-Knowledge, Attitude and Practice (KAP) survey of Pakistani mothers. *Journal of Rawalpindi Medical College Students Supplement*. 2015;19:51-54.
- 32. Sodemann M, Jakobsen MS, Mølbak K, Martins C, Aaby P. Management of childhood diarrhea and use of oral rehydration salts in a suburban West African community. *The American journal of tropical medicine and hygiene*. 1999;60(1):167-171.
- 33. Montague D, Feachem R, Feachem NS, Koehlmoos TP, Kinlaw H, Smith R. Oxfam must shed its ideological bias to be taken seriously. *BMJ (Clinical research ed)*. 2009;338:b1202.
- 34. Langsten RAY, Hill K. Treatment of childhood diarrhea in rural Egypt. *Social Science & Medicine*. 1995;40(7):989-1001.
- 35. Wagner Z, Sood N. Private sector provision of oral rehydration therapy for child diarrhea in Sub-Saharan Africa. *The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*. 2014;90(5):939-944.
- 36. Shikur M, Dessalegn T. The burden of diarrheal diseases among children under five years of age in Arba Minch District, Southern Ethiopia, and associated risk factors: A cross-sectional study. *International Scholarly Research Notices*. 2014;2014(654901):1-6.
- 37. Seneviratne ALP de S. A study of maternal awareness of acute diarrhoeal disease. *Sri Lanka Journal of Child Health*. 2009;32(3):3-6.
- 38. Jena SK, Uthakalla VK, Sukla P, Patil SS. An interventional study on knowledge, attitude and practice regarding oral rehydration therapy among mothers of under five children in an urban slum of Rajahmundry, AP. *Indian Journal of Public Health Research and Development*. 2012;3(3):196-199.
- 39. Larson CP, Saha UR, Islam R, Roy N. Childhood diarrhoea management practices in Bangladesh: Private sector dominance and continued inequities in care. *International Journal of Epidemiology*. 2006;35(6):1430-1439.
- 40. Ali M, Atkinson D, Underwood P. Determinants of use rate of oral rehydration therapy for management of childhood diarrhoea in rural Bangladesh. *J Health Popul Nutr*. 2000;18(2):103-108.
- 41. DeClerque J, Bailey P, Janowitz B, Dominik R, Fiallos C. Management and treatment of diarrhea in Honduran children: Factors associated with mothers' health care behaviors.

- *Social Science and Medicine*. 1992;34(6):687-695.
- 42. Malhotra N, Choy N. Disparities in the treatment of childhood diarrhoea in India. 2010;(2002). https://rehydrate.org/diarrhoea/pdf/disparities-in-the-treatment-of-childhood-diarrhoea-in-india.pdf.
- 43. Manchanda VK. Oral rehydration therapy programme in India: Standard case management of acute watery diarrhoea. *Journal of the Indian Medical Association*. 1995;93(6):220-226.
- 44. Chakraborty S. Child Survival and Safe Motherhood (CSSM). *Journal of the Indian Medical Association*. 2005;103(10):519.
- 45. Child health programme in India. https://www.slideshare.net/drjayeshpatidar/child-health-programme-in-india. Accessed May 14, 2018.
- 46. Costello A, Dalglish S, Aboubaker S, et al. *Towards a Grand Convergence for Child Survival and Health: A Strategic Review of Options for the Future Building on Lessons Learnt from IMNCI*. Geneva: WHO; 2016.
- 47. Srinivasan K, Chander S, Arokiasamy P. Reviewing reproductive and child health programmes in India. *Economic and Political Weekly*. 2007;42(May 1994):2931-2939.
- 48. Introduction and informed consent. http://rchiips.org/NFHS/NFHS4/schedules/NFHS-4Household.pdf. Accessed May 28, 2018.
- 49. Introduction and informed consent. http://rchiips.org/NFHS/NFHS4/schedules/NFHS-4Womans.pdf. Accessed May 28, 2018.
- 50. Muir S. Factors influencing the maternal use of oral rehydration solution in the home treatment of childhood diarrhea in West Java, Indonesia. 2002. http://research.library.mun.ca/id/eprint/1156.
- 51. Wagner Z, Shah M, Sood N. Barriers to use of oral rehydration salts for child diarrhea in the private sector: Evidence from India. *Journal of Tropical Pediatrics*. 2015;61(1):37-43.
- 52. Bello DA, Afolaranmi TO, Hassan ZI, et al. Knowledge and use of oral rehydration solution in the home management of diarrhea among mothers of under fives in Jos, Plateau State. *International Journal of Biomedical Research*. 2017;8(01):33-37.
- 53. Osonwa Kalu, Eko Jimmy, Ema S. Utilization of oral rehydration therapy in the management of diarrhea in children among nursing mothers in Odukpani Local Government area of Cross River State, Nigeria. *American Journal of Public Health Research*, *Vol* 4, 2016, *Pages* 28-37. 2016;4(1):28-37.
- 54. Lenters LM, Das JK, Bhutta ZA. Systematic review of strategies to increase use of oral rehydration solution at the household level. *BMC Public Health*. 2013;13(3):S28.
- 55. Sillah F, Ho HJ, Chao JCJ. The use of oral rehydration salt in managing children under 5y old with diarrhea in the Gambia: Knowledge, attitude, and practice. *Nutrition*. 2013;29(11-12):1368-1373.
- 56. Malhotra N, Upadhyay RP. Why are there delays in seeking treatment for childhood

- diarrhoea in India? Acta Paediatrica. 2013;102(9):e413-e418.
- 57. Gao W, Yan H, Wang D, Dang S. Oral rehydration salt use and its correlates in low-level care of diarrhea among children under 36 months old in rural Western China. *BMC Public Health*. 2013;13(1).
- 58. Nwaozuru UC. Determinants of maternal use of oral rehydration solution (ORS) and visit to a medical facility for diarrhea among under-five children in Nigeria: A secondary analysis of 2013 Nigerian demographic and health survey. April 2016. https://www.ideals.illinois.edu/handle/2142/90777. Accessed December 4, 2017.
- 59. Tobin E, Isah E, Asogun D. Care giver's knowledge about childhood diarrheal management in a rural community in South-South Nigeria. *International Journal of Community Research*. 2015;3(4):93-99.
- 60. Mothers CAN, For C, Diarrhoeal A, et al. Can mothers care for acute diarrhoeal disease of their under five children effectively at home? A cross sectional study in slum community in Bankura. *Journal of Evidence based Medicine and Health care*. 2015;2(36):5575-5584.
- 61. World Health Organization. *The Treatment of Diarrhoea: A Manual for Physicians and Other Senior Health Workers.*; 2005.
- 62. Bhatnagar S, Lodha R, Choudhury P, et al. IAP guidelines 2006 on management of acute diarrhea. *Indian Pediatrics*. 2007;44(5):380.
- 63. Carter E, Bryce J, Perin J, Newby H. Harmful practices in the management of childhood diarrhea in low- and middle-income countries: A systematic review. *BMC Public Health*. 2015;15(1):788.
- 64. International Institute for Population Sciences (IIPS) and Macro International. *National Family Health Survey(NFHS-3)*. Vol 1.; 2005. doi:10.1108/ijhcqa.2005.06218gab.007
- 65. Vart P, Jaglan A, Shafique K. Caste-based social inequalities and childhood anemia in India: Results from the National Family Health Survey (NFHS) 2005-2006. *BMC Public Health*. 2015;15(1):1-8.
- 66. Abdinia B. Knowledge and practice of mothers in the management of children's diarrhea, in Northwest, Iran. *Archives of Pediatric Infectious Diseases*. 2014;3(2):2012-2015.
- 67. Merita Berisha, Sanije Hoxha-Gashi, Musli Gashi, Naser Ramadani. Maternal practice on management of acute diarrhea among children under five years old, in Nam Dinh City, Vietnam. *Journal of Public Health and Development*. 2009;8(5):369-372.
- 68. Ansari M, Palaian S, Mohamed Ibrahim MI. The role of mothers in the management of childhood diarrhoea in Nepal. *Australasian Medical Journal*. 2009;2(14):235-238.
- 69. Kudlova E. Home management of acute diarrhoea in Czech children. *Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition*. 2010;50(5):510-515.
- 70. Mengistie B, Berhane Y, Worku A. Predictors of oral rehydration therapy use among under-five children with diarrhea in Eastern Ethiopia: A community based case control study. *BMC public health*. 2012;12(1):1029.

- 71. Asakitikpi AE. Acute diarrhoea: Mothers' knowledge of ORT and its usage in Ibadan metropolis, Nigeria. *Studies on Ethno-Medicine*. 2010;4(2):125-130.
- 72. Coreil J, Genece E. Adoption of oral rehydration therapy among Haitian mothers. *Social Science and Medicine*. 1988;27(1):87-96.
- 73. Rao K V, Mishra VK, Retherford RD. Knowledge and use of oral rehydration therapy for childhood diarrhoea in India: Effects of exposure to mass media. 1998;10:55. http://hdl.handle.net/10125/3478.

#### **APPENDIX**

Table 1: Study variables

Variable	Type	Measure
Dependent variable	<u> </u>	
Usage of ORS	Binary	0 = No
_	•	1 = Yes
Independent variables		
Type of diarrhea	Nominal	0 = Bloody
		1 = Non-bloody
Seeking care from the health	Nominal	1 = Public health facility
facility		2 = Private health facility
•		3 = Other/nowhere
Mothers' awareness of ORS	Binary	0 = No
	•	1 = Yes
Exposure to mass media*	Binary	0 = No
•	•	1 = Yes
Sequential number of child in	Numeric (continuous)	1,2,3,etc.
the family	,	
Age of the mother	Numeric (continuous)	Years
Age of the child (months)	Nominal	1 = 0  to  5.9  month
, ,		2 = 6 to $24$ month
		3 = 24 to $59$ month
Gender of the child	Nominal	0 = Male
		1 = Female
Residence of the household	Nominal	0 = Urban
		1 = Rural
Mothers' education	Nominal	0 = No education or primary
		1 = Secondary or higher
Wealth index	Ordinal	0 = Poor or middle
		1 = High
Use of antibiotics	Binary	0 = No
	•	1 = Yes
Religion	Nominal	1 = Hindu or Muslim
		0 = Other
Caste of the household	Binary	1 = Scheduled caste,
	•	scheduled tribe, or other
		backward class
		0 = None of them

\_

<sup>\*</sup>Responses to the items measuring the exposure to radio, television, and newspaper/magazine was considered as "yes" if the participant reported having exposure almost every day/at least once a week/less than once a week and "no" if the participant reported no exposure at all. Then all the three variables was combined together and the participant was considered as being exposed to media, if the participant's response was assessed as "yes" to at least one of the three questions; otherwise she was considered as not exposed to media. <sup>73</sup>

Variable	Type	Measure
Amount of liquids given to	Binary	1 = About the same or more
the child during diarrhea		0 = Less than usually
Amount of food given to the	Binary	1 = About the same or more
child during diarrhea		0 = Less than usually

Table 2: ORS usage (during diarrheal episode) rate among children under 5 by States of India based on NFHS-4 data  $(2015-16)^*$ 

State/Union Territory	ORS n	on-user	ORS user		
•	Frequency	Percentage	Frequency	Percentage	
	(n)	(%)	(n)	(%)	
India	9406	49.4	9621	50.6	
North					
Delhi	101	39.1	157	60.9	
Haryana	143	39.1	223	60.9	
Punjab	85	35.7	153	64.3	
Rajasthan	416	45.0	509	55.0	
Uttarakhand	118	43.2	155	56.8	
Assam	72	46.8	82	53.2	
Other states	120	33.4	239	66.6	
Central					
Chhattisgarh	154	33.9	300	66.1	
Madhya Pradesh	599	45.0	733	55.0	
Uttar Pradesh	3264	61.9	2011	38.1	
East					
Bihar	1400	54.9	1151	45.1	
Jharkhand	242	56.5	186	43.5	
Odisha	220	31.1	488	68.9	
West Bengal	311	35.7	561	64.3	
West					
Gujarat	427	54.3	360	45.7	
Maharashtra	606	38.8	957	61.2	
South					
Andhra Pradesh	270	52.6	243	47.4	
Karnataka	182	47.9	198	52.1	
Kerala	71	52.6	64	47.4	
Tamil Nadu	370	40.1	552	59.9	
Telangana	225	44.9	276	55.1	

-

<sup>\*</sup> Union Territories (Andaman and Nicobar Islands, Chandigarh, Lakshadweep, Dadra and Nagar Haveli, Daman and Diu, and Puducherry) and the State of Goa were not included in the table because of very small number of under five children with diarrhea sampled from these territories.

Table 3: Descriptive analysis for categorical and continuous variables (using Chi-square test and ANOVA test) across the two levels of outcome (ORS users vs. non-users) among the youngest children aged under 5 India

Variables	ORS	ORS non-user		ORS user		Total	
	Number	Percentage	Number	Percentage	- value	Number	Percentage
	(n)	(%)	(n)	(%)		(n)	(%)
Age of the child							
0 to 5.9 month	2034	21.6	1001	10.4		3035	15.9
6 to 24 month	4682	49.8	5172	53.8	< 0.001	9854	51.8
24 to 59 month	2691	28.6	3449	35.8		6140	32.3
Sex of the child							
Male	5065	53.8	5350	55.6	0.015	10415	54.7
Female	4341	46.2	4271	44.4		8612	45.3
<b>Mothers' education</b>							
No education	3151	33.5	2415	25.1		5566	29.3
Primary	1487	15.8	1358	14.1	< 0.001	2845	15.0
Secondary	4023	42.8	4703	48.9		8726	45.9
Higher	744	7.9	1146	11.9		1890	9.9
<b>Residence of the household</b>							
Urban	2083	22.1	2918	30.3	< 0.001	5001	26.3
Rural	7323	77.9	6703	69.7		14026	73.7
Wealth Index							
Poorest	2817	29.9	2206	22.9		5023	26.4
Poorer	2227	23.7	1975	20.5		4202	22.1
Middle	1916	20.4	1975	20.5	< 0.001	3891	20.4
Richer	1430	15.2	1895	19.7		3325	17.5
Richest	1016	10.8	1570	16.3		2586	13.6
<b>Religion of the household</b>							
Hindu	7382	78.5	7449	77.4		14831	77.9
Muslim	1747	18.6	1675	17.4	< 0.001	3422	18.0
Christian	138	1.5	163	1.7		301	1.6
Others	140	1.5	335	3.5		475	2.5

Variables	ORS	ORS non-user		S user	P-		Total
	Number	Percentage	Number	Percentage	- value	Number	Percentage
	<i>(n)</i>	(%)	(n)	(%)		(n)	(%)
Caste of the household							
Scheduled caste	2109	23.1	2172	23.4		4281	23.2
Scheduled tribe	770	8.4	989	10.6	< 0.001	1759	9.6
Other backward	4539	49.7	4099	44.1		8638	46.9
None of them	1707	18.7	2030	21.9		3737	20.3
Exposure to mass media							
No	3151	33.5	2112	22.0	< 0.001	5263	27.7
Yes	6255	66.5	7509	78.0		13764	72.3
Type of diarrhea							
Non-bloody	8675	92.3	8582	89.2	< 0.001	17257	90.7
Bloody	726	7.7	1039	10.8		1765	9.3
Seeking care							
Yes, from public health facility	1057	11.2	2572	26.7		3629	19.1
Yes, from private health facility	4795	51.0	5488	57.0	< 0.001	10283	54.0
Other/nowhere	3555	37.8	1562	16.2		5117	26.9
Use of antibiotics							
No	7633	81.8	7525	79.1	< 0.001	15158	80.5
Yes	1693	18.2	1985	20.9		3678	19.5
Amount of liquids given to the ch	ild during d	liarrhea					
Nothing to drink	615	6.6	378	3.9		993	5.2
Much less	1736	18.6	2262	23.6		3998	21.1
Somewhat less	3312	35.4	3498	36.5	< 0.001	6810	36.0
About the same	3124	33.4	2749	28.7		5873	31.0
More	558	6.0	696	7.3		1254	6.6
Amount of food given to the child							
Stopped food	1639	17.6	1058	11.0		2697	14.3
Much less	1651	17.7	2207	23.0		3858	20.4
Somewhat less	3098	33.3	3551	37.1	< 0.001	6649	35.2
About the same	2542	27.3	2404	25.1		4946	26.2
More	386	4.1	357	3.7		743	3.9

Variables	ORS	non-user	OF	RS user			Total	
	Number (n)	Percentage (%)	Number (n)	Percentage (%)	- value	Number (n)	Percentage (%)	
Use of zinc								
No	8143	88.6	6454	69.8	< 0.001	14597	79.2	
Yes	1044	11.4	2786	30.2		3830	20.8	
Mothers' awareness of ORS								
Never heard of ORS	2311	24.6	0	0.0	< 0.001	2311	12.1	
Heard of ORS	7095	75.4	9621	100.0		16716	87.9	
·	Mean	SD	Mean	SD		Mean	SD	
Age of the mother (years),	26.7	5.1	26.7	4.9	0.591	26.7	4.9	
n = 19028								
Sequential number of child in the family, $n = 19028$	2.3	1.4	2.1	1.2	< 0.001	2.2	1.3	

Table 4: Univariate logistic regression between independent variables and ORS usage during diarrheal treatment among the youngest children aged under 5 as a dependent variable

Variables	Odds ratio	Confidence Interval		P-value
	Tano	Lower	Upper	_
Age of the child		201101	орре:	
0 to 5.9 month	0.38	0.35	0.42	< 0.001
6 to 24 month	0.86	0.81	0.92	< 0.001
24 to 59 month	1	Refe	rence	
Sex of the child				
Female	0.93	0.88	0.99	0.015
Male	1	Refe	rence	
Age of the mother (years)	1.0	0.99	1.01	0.591
Mothers' education				
Secondary or higher education	1.51	1.42	1.59	< 0.001
No education or primary	1	Refe	rence	
Residence of the household				
Rural	0.65	0.61	0.69	< 0.001
Urban	1	Refe	rence	
Wealth Index				
High	1.60	1.51	1.70	< 0.001
Poor or middle	1	Refe	rence	
Religion				
Hindu or Muslim	0.56	0.48	0.65	< 0.001
Other	1	Refe	rence	
Caste of the household				
Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward	0.82	0.77	0.88	< 0.001
class				
None of them	1		rence	
Sequential number of child in the family	0.90	0.88	0.92	< 0.001
Exposure to mass media				
Yes	1.79	1.68	1.91	< 0.001
No	1	Refe	rence	
Type of diarrhea				
Bloody	1.45	1.31	1.59	< 0.001
Non-bloody	1	Refe	rence	
Seeking care				
Yes, from public health facility	5.54	5.05	6.08	< 0.001
Yes, from private health facility	2.61	2.43	2.79	< 0.001
Other/nowhere	1	Reference		
Use of antibiotics				0.001
Yes	1.19	1.11	1.28	< 0.001
No	1	Refe	rence	
Amount of liquids given to the child during diarrhea	0.0-	0.01	0	0.001
About the same or more than usually	0.86	0.81	0.92	< 0.001

Variables	Odds ratio	Confidence Interval		P-value
		Lower	Upper	_
Less than usually	1	Reference		
Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea				
About the same or more than usually	0.88	0.83	0.94	< 0.001
Less than usually	1	Reference		
Use of zinc				
Yes	3.37	3.11	3.64	< 0.001
No	1	Refe	rence	

## For the first research question:

Table 5: Predictors of ORS usage for children aged under 5 with diarrhea - Multivariable logistic regression model.

Lower Upper           Age of the child (months)         Lower Upper           0 to 5.9 month         0.39         0.35         0.43         <0.001           6 to 24 month         0.86         0.80         0.92         <0.001           24 to 59 month         1         Refrence         Temperature           Mothers' education           8 condary or higher education         1         1.02         1.19         0.015           No education or primary         1         Reference         Residence of the household         0.86         0.79         0.93         <0.001           Rural         0.86         0.79         0.93         <0.001         1         Reference         Residence of the household         Reference         Residence         1         Reference         Residence         0.001         1         0.001	Variables	Odds		idence	P-value	
Age of the child (months)           0 to 5.9 month         0.39         0.35         0.43         <0.001           6 to 24 month         0.86         0.80         0.92         <0.001           24 to 59 month         1         Reference           Mothers' education           Secondary or higher education         1.10         1.02         1.19         0.015           No education or primary         1         Reference         Residence of the household         Residence of the household         Telegrence         No         20.001         1.02         1.19         0.001 <td< th=""><th></th><th>ratio</th><th>-</th><th></th><th><u> </u></th></td<>		ratio	-		<u> </u>	
0 to 5.9 month         0.39         0.35         0.43         <0.001	<th></th> <th></th> <th>Lower</th> <th>Upper</th> <th></th>			Lower	Upper	
6 to 24 month         0.86         0.80         0.92         <0.001           24 to 59 month         1         Reference         1           Mothers' education         1.10         1.02         1.19         0.015           Secondary or higher education         1.10         1.02         1.19         0.015           No education or primary         1         Reference         Residence           Residence of the household         0.86         0.79         0.93         <0.001           Urban         1         Reference         Residence         Wealth Index         1         Reference           Wealth Index         1         2.00         1.10         1.30         <0.001           Poor or middle         1         Reference         Reference         1         Reference            Religion         1         Reference         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.002         0.003         0.003         0.001         0.002         0.001         0.002         0.001						
24 to 59 month       1       Reference       Reference         Mothers' education       1.10       1.02       1.19       0.015         Secondary or higher education       1.10       1.02       1.19       0.015         No education or primary       1       Reference       1       Reference       1       0.001       1       0.001       1       0.00						
Mothers' education         1.10         1.10         1.10         1.10         0.015           Residence of the household           Rural         0.86         0.79         0.901           Urban         1         Reference           Wealth Index           High         1.20         1.10         1.30         < 0.001           Poor or middle         1.20         1.10         1.30         < 0.001           Religion         0.67         0.79         0.001           Other religion         0.88         0.81         0.95         0.001           Other religion		0.86			< 0.001	
Secondary or higher education         1.10         1.02         1.19         0.015           No education or primary         1         Reference           Residence of the household         Rural         0.86         0.79         0.93         <0.001           Urban         1         Reference         Post         Reference         Post         Post         <0.001         Post		1	Refer	rence		
No education or primary         1         Residence           Residence of the household         Rural         0.86         0.79         0.93         <0.001           Urban         1         Reference         Reference         Wealth Index         Image: Reference         No.001           High         1.20         1.10         1.30         <0.001           Poor or middle         1         Reference         Reference         Reference         Reference         No.001         No.07         0.79         <0.001   <	Mothers' education					
Residence of the household           Rural         0.86         0.79         0.93         <0.001           Urban         1         Reference	Secondary or higher education	1.10	1.02	1.19	0.015	
Rural         0.86         0.79         0.93         <0.001           Urban         1         Reference         Reference         Co.001           Wealth Index         1         1.20         1.10         1.30         <0.001           Poor or middle         1         2.20         1.10         1.30         <0.001           Poor or middle         8         1.20         1.70         <0.79         <0.001           Religion         1         Reference          <0.001         <0.002         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.002         <0.001         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.001         <0.002         <0.002         <0.001         <0.002         <0.001         <0.002         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.00	No education or primary	1	Refer	rence		
Urban       1       Reference         Wealth Index       High       1.20       1.10       1.30       <0.001         Poor or middle       1       Reference         Religion       0.67       0.57       0.79       <0.001         Under religion       0       0.67       0.57       0.79       <0.001         Caste of the household       Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class       0.88       0.81       0.95       0.002         None of them       1       Reference       Cequential number of child in the family       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       1       Reference       Reference       Cerea of the pool of the pool of the family       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       1.21       1.42       <0.001       No	Residence of the household					
Wealth Index         High         1.20         1.10         1.30         <0.001           Poor or middle         1         Reference         Religion         Induor Muslim         0.67         0.57         0.79         <0.001           Other religion         0.67         0.57         0.79         <0.001           Caste of the household         Reference         Tested of the household         0.88         0.81         0.95         0.002           None of them         1         Reference         Reference         1         Reference         1         Reference         1         0.002         0.003         0.003         0.001         0.001         0.002         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001         0.001	Rural	0.86	0.79	0.93	< 0.001	
High       1.20       1.10       1.30       <0.001         Poor or middle       1       Reference         Religion       0.67       0.57       0.79       <0.001         Other religion       1       Reference       Caste of the household         Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class       0.88       0.81       0.95       0.002         None of them       1       Reference       Sequential number of child in the family       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       1       Reference       Reference       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       Reference       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference       Seeking care       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Yes, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001	Urban	1	Refer	rence		
Poor or middle         1         Reference           Religion         1         Reference           Hindu or Muslim         0.67         0.57         0.79         <0.001           Other religion         1         Reference             <0.002             <0.002          <0.002          <0.002          <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.002         <0.001         <0.002         <0.001         <0.002         <0.001         <0.002         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001         <0.001 <th< td=""><td>Wealth Index</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>	Wealth Index					
Religion         Hindu or Muslim         0.67         0.57         0.79         <0.001           Other religion         1         Referree         Caste of the household           Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class         0.88         0.81         0.95         0.002           None of them         1         Referree         Sequential number of child in the family         0.95         0.93         0.98         <0.001	High	1.20	1.10	1.30	< 0.001	
Hindu or Muslim       0.67 Other religion       0.57 Other religion       0.79 Other religion       <0.001 Reference         Caste of the household       Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class       0.88 O.81 O.95 O.002       0.002 O.002         None of them       1 Reference       0.95 O.93 O.98 O.90       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       3 I.21 I.21 I.42 O.001       I.22 O.001         No       1 Reference       I.28 II.4 I.43 I.43 O.001       <0.001         Non-bloody       1.28 II.4 I.43 I.43 I.43 O.001       <0.001       <0.001         Non-bloody       1.28 II.4 I.43 I.43 II.4 I.43 II.43 II.44 II.43 II.43 II.43 II.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.44 III.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 III.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 III.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 III.44	Poor or middle	1	Refer	rence		
Hindu or Muslim       0.67 Other religion       0.57 Other religion       0.79 Other religion       <0.001 Reference         Caste of the household       Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class       0.88 O.81 O.95 O.002       0.002 O.002         None of them       1 Reference       0.95 O.93 O.98 O.90       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       3 I.21 I.21 I.42 O.001       I.22 O.001         No       1 Reference       I.28 II.4 I.43 I.43 O.001       <0.001         Non-bloody       1.28 II.4 I.43 I.43 I.43 O.001       <0.001       <0.001         Non-bloody       1.28 II.4 I.43 I.43 II.4 I.43 II.43 II.44 II.43 II.43 II.43 II.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.43 III.44 II.44 III.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 III.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 III.44 II.44 II.44 II.44 III.44	Religion					
Caste of the household         Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class       0.88       0.81       0.95       0.002         None of them       1       Reference       Cequential number of child in the family       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       Type of diarrhea       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       Reference       Temperature	•	0.67	0.57	0.79	< 0.001	
Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class       0.88       0.81       0.95       0.002         None of them       1       Reference       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         No       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       Reference         Type of diarrhea       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference         Seeking care       Yes, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Other/nowhere       1       Reference         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Less than usually       1       Reference       Use of zinc       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001	Other religion	1	Reference			
None of them       1       Reference         Sequential number of child in the family       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       Reference         Type of diarrhea       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference         Seeking care       Yes, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Other/nowhere       1       Reference         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       About the same or more than usually       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Less than usually       1       Reference       Use of zinc       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001	Caste of the household					
None of them       1       Reference         Sequential number of child in the family       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         Exposure to mass media	Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward class	0.88	0.81	0.95	0.002	
Sequential number of child in the family       0.95       0.93       0.98       <0.001         Exposure to mass media       Yes       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       Reference       Reference         Type of diarrhea       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference       Seeking care       Yes, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001       Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001       Other/nowhere       1       Reference       Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       About the same or more than usually       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Less than usually       1       Reference       1       Reference         Use of zinc       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001	None of them	1	Refer	rence		
Exposure to mass media         Yes       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       Reference         Type of diarrhea         Bloody       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference         Seeking care       ***       ***       ***       ***         Yes, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Other/nowhere       1       Reference         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       ***       **		0.95	0.93	0.98	< 0.001	
Yes       1.31       1.21       1.42       <0.001         No       1       Reference       Reference         Type of diarrhea       3       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference       Reference         Seeking care       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Other/nowhere       1       Reference         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea         About the same or more than usually       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Less than usually       1       Reference         Use of zinc         Yes       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001						
Type of diarrhea         Bloody       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference         Seeking care       Tyes, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Other/nowhere       1       Reference         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       3       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Less than usually       1       Reference       1       Reference         Use of zinc       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001		1.31	1.21	1.42	< 0.001	
Bloody       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference         Seeking care       Ves, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Other/nowhere       1       Reference         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Less than usually       1       Reference         Use of zinc         Yes       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001	No	1	Refer	rence		
Bloody       1.28       1.14       1.43       <0.001         Non-bloody       1       Reference         Seeking care       Ves, from public health facility       4.37       3.95       4.83       <0.001         Yes, from private health facility       2.24       2.07       2.42       <0.001         Other/nowhere       1       Reference         Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea       0.89       0.83       0.95       0.001         Less than usually       1       Reference         Use of zinc         Yes       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001	Type of diarrhea					
Non-bloody1ReferenceSeeking careYes, from public health facility $4.37$ $3.95$ $4.83$ $<0.001$ Yes, from private health facility $2.24$ $2.07$ $2.42$ $<0.001$ Other/nowhere1ReferenceAmount of food given to the child during diarrhea $0.89$ $0.83$ $0.95$ $0.001$ Less than usually1ReferenceUse of zinc $0.89$ $0.83$ $0.95$ $0.001$ Yes $0.89$ $0.89$ $0.89$ $0.89$ $0.89$ $0.89$	· =	1.28	1.14	1.43	< 0.001	
Seeking careYes, from public health facility $4.37$ $3.95$ $4.83$ $<0.001$ Yes, from private health facility $2.24$ $2.07$ $2.42$ $<0.001$ Other/nowhere $1$ ReferenceAmount of food given to the child during diarrheaAbout the same or more than usually $0.89$ $0.83$ $0.95$ $0.001$ Less than usually $1$ ReferenceUse of zincYes $2.68$ $2.47$ $2.91$ $<0.001$	·	1	Refer	ence		
Yes, from public health facility $4.37$ $3.95$ $4.83$ $<0.001$ Yes, from private health facility $2.24$ $2.07$ $2.42$ $<0.001$ Other/nowhere1ReferenceAmount of food given to the child during diarrheaAbout the same or more than usually $0.89$ $0.83$ $0.95$ $0.001$ Less than usually1ReferenceUse of zincYes $2.68$ $2.47$ $2.91$ $<0.001$	· ·					
Yes, from private health facility $2.24$ $2.07$ $2.42$ $<0.001$ Other/nowhere1ReferenceAmount of food given to the child during diarrheaAbout the same or more than usually $0.89$ $0.83$ $0.95$ $0.001$ Less than usually1ReferenceUse of zinc $2.68$ $2.47$ $2.91$ $<0.001$		4.37	3.95	4.83	< 0.001	
Other/nowhere Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea  About the same or more than usually Less than usually 1 Reference Use of zinc  Yes 2.68 2.47 2.91 <0.001	v -	2.24	2.07	2.42	< 0.001	
Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea $0.89$ $0.83$ $0.95$ $0.001$ About the same or more than usually $0.89$ $0.83$ $0.95$ $0.001$ Less than usually $1$ ReferenceUse of zinc $2.68$ $2.47$ $2.91$ $<0.001$		1	Refer	ence		
About the same or more than usually $0.89  0.83  0.95  0.001$ Less than usually $1  \text{Reference}$ Use of zinc Yes $2.68  2.47  2.91  <0.001$						
Less than usually       1       Reference         Use of zinc       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001		0.89	0.83	0.95	0.001	
Use of zinc         Yes       2.68       2.47       2.91       <0.001	·					
Yes 2.68 2.47 2.91 <0.001	•					
		2.68	2.47	2.91	< 0.001	
	No	1				

Note: Hosmer-Lemeshow test was 0.100

## For the second research question:

Table 6: Univariate logistic regression analysis between covariates and type of diarrhea among the youngest children aged under 5 as a dependent variable.

Variables	Odds ratio	Confidence Interval		P-value
		Lower	Upper	-
Age of the child (months)				
0 to 5.9 month	0.38	0.35	0.43	< 0.001
6 to 24 month	0.86	0.79	0.92	< 0.001
24 to 59 month	1	Refe	rence	
Sex of the child				
Female	0.91	0.83	1.01	0.071
Male	1	Refe	rence	
Age of the mother (years)	1.03	1.02	1.04	< 0.001
Mothers' education				
Secondary or higher education	0.64	0.58	0.71	< 0.001
No education or primary	1	Refe	rence	
Residence of the household				
Rural	1.38	1.22	1.55	< 0.001
Urban	1	Refe	rence	
Wealth Index				
High	0.68	0.61	0.76	< 0.001
Poor or middle	1	Refe	rence	
Religion				
Hindu or Muslim	1.25	0.96	1.64	0.102
Other religion	1	Refe	rence	
Caste of the household				
Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward	1.15	1.01	1.31	0.035
class				
None of them	1	Refe	rence	
Sequential number of child in the family	1.12	1.08	1.16	< 0.001
Exposure to mass media				
Yes	0.75	0.67	0.83	< 0.001
No	1	Refe	rence	
Seeking care				
Yes, from public health facility	1.74	1.51	1.99	< 0.001
Yes, from private health facility	1.12	0.99	1.26	0.080
Other/nowhere	1		rence	
Use of antibiotics				
Yes	1.14	1.01	1.28	0.040
No	1		rence	2.3.0
Amount of liquids given to the child during diarrhea	-	11010		
About the same or more than usually	0.69	0.62	0.77	< 0.001
Less than usually	1		rence	10.001

Variables	Odds ratio	Confidence Interval		P-value
		Lower	Upper	-
Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea				
About the same or more than usually	0.87	0.78	0.97	0.010
Less than usually	1	Reference		
Use of zinc				
Yes	1.71	1.54	1.91	< 0.001
No	1	Refe	erence	

Table 7: Association between the type of diarrhea and the usage of ORS for diarrhea treatment in children less than 5 years of age.

Variables	Odds		dence	P-value
	ratio		erval	=
		Lower	Upper	
Type of diarrhea				0.001
Bloody	1.27	1.14	1.42	< 0.001
Non-bloody	1	Refe	erence	
Age of the child (months)				
0 to 5.9 month	0.38	0.35	0.43	< 0.001
6 to 24 month	0.86	0.79	0.92	
24 to 59 month	1	Refe	erence	
Mothers' education				
Secondary or higher education	1.11	1.03	1.19	0.010
No education or primary	1	Refe	erence	
Residence of the household				
Rural	0.86	0.79	0.93	< 0.001
Urban	1	Refe	erence	
Wealth Index				
High	1.20	1.11	1.31	< 0.001
Poor or middle	1	Refe	erence	
Caste of the household				
Scheduled caste, Scheduled tribe, or other backward	0.88	0.81	0.96	0.002
class				
None of them	1	Reference		
Sequential number of child in the family	0.95	0.92	0.97	< 0.001
Exposure to mass media				
Yes	1.32	1.21	1.43	< 0.001
No	1		erence	
Seeking care				
Yes, from public health facility	4.39	3.97	4.85	< 0.001
Yes, from private health facility	2.23	2.07	2.41	< 0.001
Other/nowhere	1		erence	10.001
Amount of food given to the child during diarrhea	•	Reference		
About the same or more than usually	0.89	0.83	0.95	0.001
Less than usually	1	Reference		0.001
Use of zinc	1	Rore		
Yes	2.69	2.47	2.92	< 0.001
No	1		erence	\0.001

## Database guide

#### Introduction

The criteria used to select the sample are

• Children aged less than 5 years of age
215. In what month and year was (NAME) born? PROBE: What is his/her birthday?
MONTH
YEAR
Child with reported diarrhea during the last two weeks before the survey
516. Has (NAME) had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks?
YES 1
NO 2
DON'T KNOW — 8
• The youngest child in the household (the variables on the youngest child are denoted in
the dataset as varnam\$1).
HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE
Household schedule:
STATE
CITY/TOWN/VILLAGE
MEGA CITY/LARGE CITY/SMALL CITY/LARGETOWN/SMALL TOWN/RURAL

(MEGA CITY=1, LARGE CITY=2, SMALL CIT	Y=3, LARGE TOWN=4, SMALL TOWN=5,
RURAL=6)	
34. What is the religion of the head of the househo	old?
HINDU 01	
MUSLIM 02	
CHRISTIAN 03	
OTHER96 (Specify)	
36. Is this a scheduled caste, a scheduled tribe, oth	er backward class, or none of them?
SCHEDULED CASTE1	
SCHEDULED TRIBE2	
OTHER BACKWARD CLASS	3
NONE OF THEM4	
DON'T KNOW 8	
58. Does this household have a BPL card?	
YES1	
NO2	
DON'T KNOW 8	
WOMAN QUESTIONNAIRE	
Section-1: Respondent's background	
102. In what month and year were you born?	
MONTH	

DON'T KNOW MONTH98
YEAR
DON'T KNOW YEAR9998
105. Have you ever attended school?
YES 1
NO2 →109
106. What is the highest standard you completed?
STANDARD
110. Do you read a newspaper or magazine almost every day, at least once a week, less than
once a week or not at all?
ALMOST EVERY DAY1
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK 2
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK3
NOT AT ALL4
111. Do you listen to the radio almost every day, at least once a week, less than once a week or
not at all?
ALMOST EVERY DAY1
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK 2
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK3
NOT AT ALL4
112. Do you watch television almost every day, at least once a week, less than once a week or
not at all?

ALMOST EVERY DAY 1
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK2
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK 3
NOT AT ALL 4
Section-2: Reproduction
209. CHECK 208:
Just to make sure that I have this right: you have had in TOTAL births during your life. Is
that correct?
PROBE AND CORRECT 201-208 AS NECESSARY
213. Is (NAME) a boy or a girl?
BOY1
GIRL2
215. In what month and year was (NAME) born? PROBE: What is his/her birthday?
MONTH
YEAR
Section-5: Child immunizations and health
517. Was there any blood in the stools?
YES 1
NO 2
DON'T KNOW 8

518. Now I would like to know how much (NAME) was given to drink (including breastmilk)
during the diarrhoea. Was (he/she) given less than usual to drink, about the same amount, or
more than usual to drink? IF LESS, PROBE: Was (he/she) given much less than usual to drink or
somewhat less?
MUCH LESS1
SOMEWHAT LESS2
ABOUT THE SAME3
MORE4
NOTHING TO DRINK5
DON'T KNOW 8
519. When (NAME) had diarrhoea, was (he/she) given less than usual to eat, about the same
amount, more than usual, or nothing to eat? IF LESS, PROBE: Was (he/she) given much less
than usual to eat or somewhat less?
MUCH LESS1
SOMEWHAT LESS2
ABOUT THE SAME 3
MORE4
STOPPED FOOD5
NEVER GAVE FOOD6
DON'T KNOW 8
520. Did you seek advice or treatment for the diarrhoea from any source?
YES1
NO2 $\rightarrow$ (SKIP TO 525)

521. Where did you seek advice or treatment? Anywhere else? RECORD ALL SOURCES MENTIONED. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF A HOSPITAL, HEALTH CENTRE, OR CLINIC IS PUBLIC OR PRIVATE HEALTH SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE(S).

# PUB. HEALTH SECTOR GOVT./MUNICIPAL HOSPITAL \_\_\_\_\_\_A VAIDYA/HAKIM/HOMEOPATH (AYUSH) \_\_\_\_\_\_B GOVT. DISP \_\_\_\_\_\_C UHC/UHP/UFWC \_\_\_\_\_\_D CHC/RUR. HOSP/BLOCK PHC \_\_\_\_\_\_E PHC/ADDITIONAL PHC \_\_\_\_\_\_F SUB-CENTRE/ANM \_\_\_\_\_ G GOVT. MOBILE CLINIC \_\_\_\_\_\_ H CAMP \_\_\_\_\_\_ I ANGANWADI/ICDS CENTRE \_\_\_\_\_\_ J ASHA \_\_\_\_\_K OTHER PUBLIC HEALTH SECTOR \_\_\_\_\_ L NGO/TRUST HOSP./ CLINIC \_\_\_\_\_\_ M PVT. HEALTH SECTOR PVT. HOSPITAL \_\_\_\_\_N PVT. DOCTOR/CLINIC \_\_\_\_\_O PVT. PARAMEDIC \_\_\_\_\_P

VAIDYA/HAKIM/HOMEOPATH (AYUSH) \_\_\_\_\_Q

PHARMACY/DRUGSTORE	R			
OTHER PRIVATE HEALTH SECTO	R S			
OTHER SOURCE				
SHOPT				
TRADITIONAL HEALER	U			
FRIEND/RELATIVE	V			
OTHERX (Specify)				
523. Where did you first seek advice or	r treatment? USE LETTER C	ODE FR	OM 521	
FIRST PLACE —				
525. Was he/she given any of the follo	wing to drink at any time sind	e he/she	started h	aving the
diarrhoea:	YE	ES NO	O D	OΚ
a. A fluid made from a special Fl	uid from ORS PKT	1	2	8
packet called [LOCAL NAME				
FOR ORS PACKET]?				
b. Gruel made from rice [OR				
OTHER LOCAL GRAIN]?	GRUEL	1	2	8
526. Was (he/she) given zinc at any tin	ne since (he/she) started havin	ng diarrho	oea?	
YES1				
NO2				
DON'T KNOW	8			
527. Was anything (else) given to treat	the diarrhoea?			
VES 1				

NO2		
DON'T KNOW 8		
528. What (else) was given to treat the diarrhoea? Anything else?		
PILL OR SYRUP		
ANTIBIOTIC A		
ANTIMOTILITYB		
OTHER (NOT ANTI-BIOTIC ANTI-MOTILTY, OR ZINC		_ C
UNKNOWN PILL OR SYRUP D		
INJECTION		
ANTIBIOTICE		
NON-ANTIBIOTICF		
UNKNOWN INJECTION G		
INTRAVENOUS (IV) H		
HOME REMEDY/HERBAL MEDICINE I		
OTHERX (Specify)		
550. Have you ever heard of a special product called [LOCAL NAME	YES -	
FOR ORS PACKET] you can get for the treatment of diarrhoea?	NO _	2
IF SHE HAS NEVER HEARD OF ORS, SHOW GOVERNMENT		
AND COMMERCIAL ORS PACKETS AND ASK:		
Have you ever seen a packet like one of these before?		